BOROUGH OF KETTERING

at the meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road, Kettering on 28th July 2004

Present:

	Councillor 
	E Brace (The Mayor)
	Councillor 
	J Hakewill

	"
	M Lynch (The Deputy Mayor) 
	"
	E Hales

	"
	L Adams
	"
	J Henson

	"
	P Anderson
	"
	L Henson

	"
	M Bayes
	"
	P Hollobone

	"
	C Brown
	"
	B Humfrey

	"
	L Bunday
	"
	U Jones

	"
	J Burton
	"
	C Lamb

	"
	R Civil
	"
	S Lynch

	"
	D Coe
	"
	M Malin

	"
	P Corazzo
	"
	J Padwick

	"
	M Evans
	"
	W Parker

	"
	T Freer
	"
	A Pote

	"
	A Gordon
	"
	C Smith-Haynes

	"
	C Groome
	"
	G Titcombe

	"
	R Groome
	"
	A Wiley


04.C.29
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Beale, Dearing, Don, T Evans, Harrison, King, Rennie, richardson and Whyte.

04.C.30
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 30th June 2004 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor. 

04.C.31
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillors Hollobone and C Groome declared a personal interest in item 9 as members of the STOP campaign.

04.C.32
MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

· The Mayor thanked Councillors who attended the Civic Service and Parade in June.
· The Mayor informed Council that Councillor Gil Rennie had recently been unwell and was now recovering from an operation.
The Council's best wishes for a speedy recovery were extended to Councillor Rennie and also to former Mayor, Bryn Morgan, who had been taken ill recently.
04.C.33
ANNOUNCEMENT BY THE LEADER OF THE COUNCIL


The Leader of the Council informed members that former councillor Bryn Morgan had recently suffered a heart attack.  It was agreed that the Council's best wishes be extended to Mr Morgan.

04.C.34
APPOINTMENT OF TOWN COUNCIL MEMBER TO THE STANDARDS COMMITTEE

RESOLVED
that Councillor Margaret Talbot of Rothwell Town Council be appointed as the Town Council member of the Standards Committee.

04.C.35
STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS 2003/04


A report was submitted which presented the Council's Statutory Statement of Accounts for approval.


It was noted that the Statement of Accounts was required to be approved before the end of August 2004 and had not yet been the subject of external audit. 


The thanks of the Council were extended to the Head of Finance and Corporate Development and his staff for their work in presenting a clear set of accounts. The portfolio holder for Resources was also thanked for his work in overseeing the process.

RESOLVED that the Statement of Accounts for the financial year 2003/04 be approved.

04.C.36
JOINT ARRANGEMENTS FOR NORTH NORTHAMPTONSHIRE GROWTH AREA - APPOINTMENT OF MEMBERS


A report was submitted which sought to appoint three members of the Council to the Joint Planning Committee for North Northamptonshire and one member to the Local Delivery Vehicle of North Northamptonshire.


The view was expressed that the members appointed were required to carry out a job that was vital to the future of the Borough.  Discussion was held the consultation process and it was felt that a full and wide-ranging consultation should take place prior to any decisions being taken.

RESOLVED 
that:-


(i)
the following members be nominated to represent Kettering Borough Council on the Joint Planning Committee for North Northamptonshire:-



Councillor Christopher Lamb



Councillor Robert Civil



Councillor David Whyte


(ii)
Councillor Terry Freer be nominated to represent Kettering Borough Council on the Local Delivery Vehicle membership body and Executive Board.
04.C.37
QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS


Councillor John Padwick asked the following question:-

“Whilst offending across the Borough of Kettering showed a 0% increase from April 2003 to March 2004, there is concern over the increase in alcohol related anti-social behaviour and violence in Kettering town centre, particularly at weekends and late at night.  It diverts Police operations from other parts of the Borough and causes our town centre residents annoyance, alarm and fear.
 

The new powers granted by Government to Local Authorities and Police from early next year to build confident communities give us new opportunities to work in partnership to resolve such difficulties.

 

How as a responsible authority will we be seeking to develop a framework for town centre licensing to make sure that Kettering develops as a vibrant, safe and family-friendly centre for all age groups at all times of the day and night?"

Cllr Freer, as Chair of the Local Strategic Partnership and Leader of the Council replied as follows:-

“There is no doubt that the licensing reform about to be introduced next February by the government will test the ability of agencies to respond to what at the very least will be a temporary surge in drinking-related behaviour problems in our town centres, especially in Kettering. 

Cllr Padwick will know that the issue of anti-social behaviour is one which is being considered by the Crime , Disorder and Anti-Social Behaviour Task and Finish Group, and that their next meeting in mid August contains an item on precisely this topic. I am looking forward to that Task and Finish Group’s conclusions, so that they can inform the new Crime and Disorder Strategy and our own activities as a Council, as well as our licensing policy.   

It may be worth stressing that by law, the licensing policy will serve the following objectives:-

· prevention of crime and disorder 

· public safety 

· prevention of public nuisance 

· protection of children from harm 

The Council is preparing a Licensing Strategy in conjunction with other local authorities in the county and the police, to govern arrangements when we assume licensing responsibilities from the courts next February. This will provide a structure for us to carry out our statutory responsibilities effectively and to set out our collective expectations of licensees in managing their premises. I expect this Strategy to be considered by the Executive Committee by December. 

The Local Strategic Partnership Executive Board has also set out its priorities for the forthcoming year, one of which is tackling anti-social behaviour of any kind. For example, the Council, the Police, the Hospital and the Home Office have invested in the creation of 8 Police Community Support Officers for Kettering as part of that priority. At its last meeting, the LSP Executive agreed to set up a task force, which I will chair, to ensure that all the agencies involved have got their act together in anticipation of the reformed licensing regime coming into effect next year. The task force will bring together the magistrates courts, the CPS, trading standards, the health service, the police, licensees and other businesses in town and ourselves, to ensure that we can respond in the most effective way. This task force’s work will also inform our approach as the licensing authority, as well as our wider role in caring for the well-being of the Borough.

But we are not just talking about policing, enforcement or licensing here. Recent efforts have gone into:-

· A framework for allowing café-type outdoor extensions to licensed and unlicensed premises, to allow for a more relaxed atmosphere in the town centre

· Improving taxi facilities in the centre of town

· Developing, with consultants, a new town centre masterplan which will be launched for consultation at the end of August, which will look for a richer mix of night-time attractions in Kettering and a more balanced town centre. “

04.C.38
CONSTITUTIONAL REVIEW


Councillor Christopher Groome proposed and Councillor Ruth Groome seconded


"that, mindful of the views of the current majority party when in opposition and their manifesto commitment at the election in May last year, the Overview Committee be asked to examine two changes to the Council's Constitution which would enhance democratic accountability without the need for expensive public consultation:-


(a) the Executive Committee to be politically proportional, and


(b) Council to appoint the members rather than the Leader".


It was noted that the Overview Committee would receive a report on proposed Constitutional amendments at its meeting on 8th September 2004.


Debate ensued on the current decision-making model adopted by the Council and members expressed various sentiments both in support of and against the current model.

RESOLVED
that mindful of the views of the current majority party when in opposition and their manifesto commitment at the election in May last year, the Overview Committee be asked to examine two changes to the Council's Constitution which would enhance democratic accountability without the need for expensive public consultation:-


(a) the Executive Committee to be politically proportional; and

(b) 
Council to appoint the members rather than the Leader.

04.C.39
BRITISH GRAND PRIX


Councillor Hakewill proposed and Councillor Pote seconded


"that this Council recognises the economic prosperity that the British Grand Prix held at Silverstone brings to our county, districts and boroughs.  Our Council wants to see the British Grand Prix remain at Silverstone.  We support the efforts being made by Sir Jackie Stewart and others to ensure that the circuit remains on the annul Formula One calendar in the future"


During debate, the benefits to the local community and the economy of the area were outlined and discussed.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
this Council recognises the economic prosperity that the British Grand Prix held at Silverstone brings to our county, districts and boroughs.  Our Council wants to see the British Grand Prix remain at Silverstone.  We support the efforts being made by Sir Jackie Stewart and others to ensure that that the circuit remains on the annul Formula One calendar in the future; and


(ii)
a letter be sent to all relevant organisations, including Sir Jackie Steward, the FIA in Switzerland and the East Midlands Development Agency.

NB.  Following the conclusion of the meeting Councillor Titcombe thanked the Mayor for hosting the visit by Lahnstein visitors during July and reminded members that the 50th anniversary of twinning with Lahnstein would take place next year.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.05 pm)

Signed…………………………………………………….

The Mayor

AI

Council No.1
28.7.04


